
 

 

 
MINUTES OF A CABINET MEETING 

Council Chamber - Town Hall 
Wednesday, 8 February 2012  

(7.30  - 9.25 pm) 
 

 
 

Present: 
Councillor Michael White (Leader of the Council), Chairman 
 

 
 Cabinet Member responsibility: 

Councillor Steven Kelly (Vice-Chair) (Deputy Leader) Individuals 

Councillor Michael Armstrong Transformation 

Councillor Robert Benham Community Empowerment 

Councillor Andrew Curtin Culture, Towns & Communities 

Councillor Roger Ramsey Value 

Councillor Paul Rochford Children & Learning 

Councillor Geoffrey Starns Community Safety 

Councillor Barry Tebbutt Environment 

Councillor Lesley Kelly Housing & Public Protection 

 
 
 
Councillors Clarence Barratt, Denis Breading, Keith Darvill, Linda Hawthorn, Pat Murray, 
Denis O‟Flynn, Garry Pain and Jeffrey Tucker also attended. 
 
Two members of the public and a representative of the Press were present. 
 
The decisions were agreed with no vote against. 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 
The Chairman reminded those present of the action to be taken in the event of an 
emergency. 

 
 

53 MINUTES  

 
The minutes of the meeting of Cabinet held on 18 January 2012 were agreed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
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54 THE COUNCIL'S BUDGET 2012/2015  
 
Councillor Roger Ramsey, Cabinet Member for Value, introduced the report. 
 
The report before Cabinet members outlined the context within which the 2012/13 
budget had been set and identified the Council‟s overall policy direction, statutory 
duties and financial strategy. 
 
The Council‟s budget reflected the level of funding allocated to it by the 
Government.  Since the General Election, the Coalition Government had made a 
series of announcements, recently culminating with the announcement of the 
provisional Local Government Settlement.  This was expected to be the last such 
announcement under the existing funding regime. 
 
In anticipation of the changes that the various announcements had brought about, 
and in response to the Emergency Budget announced in 2010, Cabinet previously 
agreed a range of savings proposals in July 2010, and again in July 2011, 
designed to deliver savings approaching £36m.  These proposals were in the 
process of being implemented, subject to consultation where appropriate. 
 
The provisional settlement had been announced on 8 December, details of which 
were included in the previous report to Cabinet.  In the light of the ongoing financial 
climate, information on a small number of budget pressures and savings proposals 
had been released for formal consultation in January and as part of this process, 
was submitted to the joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The results of the 
consultation were set out in the report.  Subject to any further changes made by 
Cabinet arising from the consultation and scrutiny, the report set out the factors 
being recommended for inclusion within the 2012/13 budget. 
 
The report explained that the anticipated position was that there would be no 
increase to the Havering element of the Council Tax, based on the assumptions 
regarding the East London Waste Authority (ELWA) levy as set out in the report. In 
a supplementary information report circulated in advance of the meeting, Cabinet 
members were informed that the final ELWA budget had changed from that 
previously indicated.  It was noted that the final budget showed no overall increase 
in the levy, whereas it had previously been expected that there would be an 
increase in the region of 4-5%. Set against the Cabinet report, this meant a 
reduction £438k in the forecast ELWA levy. 
 
In addition, final confirmation of the proposed Greater London Authority (GLA) 
precept had been received subsequent to the issuing of the Cabinet report. The 
Mayor had announced that he intended to reduce the GLA Band D figure by 1%.  
This would produce a GLA precept for residents of the 32 London Boroughs in 
2012/13 as £306.72 per Band D property, a reduction of £3.10. 
 
A revised version of the levies summary, Appendix D and Council Tax statement 
were included in the supplementary information report to Cabinet members.  
 
With the revisions as detailed above, there would be a 0.21% decrease in Council 
Tax.  The revised band D figure would remain at £1,501.90. 
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The report also provided details of the various components of the budget with 
associated appendices. 
 

Reasons for the Decision: 
 The Council was required to set a budget for 2012/13 and, as part of that 

process, undertake relevant consultation in respect of the proposals 
included within the budget. 

 

Alternative Options Considered 
There were no alternative options in so far as setting a budget was 
concerned.  However, there were options in respect of the various elements 
of the budget.  These were considered in preparing the budget and cover 
such things as alternative savings proposals, the totality of budgetary 
pressures and different levels of Council Tax. 

 
Cabinet: 
 
A – In view of the need to balance the Council’s policies, statutory 
requirements, government initiatives, inspection regimes and Council Tax 
levels: 
 

1. Considered the advice of the Chief Finance Officer as set out in 
Appendix H when recommending the Council budget. 

 
2. Considered the comments received during the consultation exercise 

with the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee the details of which 
were set out in Appendix J of the report. 

 
3. Approved the Council‟s General Fund draft budget as set out in 

Appendix E of the report and in the Supplementary Information 
report, formulated on the basis of: 

 

 the budget adjustment items shown at Appendix F 

 the other assumptions set out in the report. 
 

4. Approved the delegated schools‟ draft budget as set out in Appendix 
E. 

 
5. Approved the establishment of the Special Corporate Budget 

Provision as set out in paragraph 3.15.8 of the report 
 

6. Agreed to delegate to the Chief Executive and Group Directors to 
make any necessary changes to service and the associated 
budgets relating to any subsequent specific grant funding 
announcements, where delays might otherwise adversely impact on 
service delivery and/or budgetary control, subject to consultation as 
appropriate. 

 
7. Agreed to delegate authority to Group Directors for the approval of 

any spending plans for new sources of funding where these exceed 
£250,000, in consultation with the relevant Cabinet Member. 

 
8. Approved the schedule of Fees and Charges set out in Appendix K, 

with any recommended changes in year being implemented under 
Cabinet Member delegation. 
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9. Approved the Capital Programme for 2012/13 as set out in the 

report and Appendix I.   
 

10. Agreed to delegate authority to the Chief Executive and Group 
Directors to implement the 2012/13 capital and revenue proposals 
once approved by Council unless further reports or Cabinet Member 
authorities were required as detailed. 

 
11. Agreed that information be made available to members of the 

public, staff, trade unions, etc, explaining the decisions made by 
Cabinet, and the final decision on the Council Tax setting. 

 
12. Agreed to delegate to the Cabinet Member Value and the relevant 

service area Cabinet Members authority to commence tender 
processes and accept tenders where these relate to Capital 
schemes within the Capital Programme. 

 
13. Agreed to delegate to the Chief Executive authority to consider the 

comments of the trade unions and to reflect any changes and/or 
comments in the recommendations to Council. 

 
B - Agreed: 
 

1. To recommend to Council the General Fund budget, and the 
Council Tax for Band D properties, and for other Bands of 
properties, as set out in the Appendices to the Cabinet report and 
the Supplementary Information report, as revised and circulated for 
the Greater London Authority (GLA) Council Tax. 

 
2. To recommend to Council the delegated schools‟ budget, also as 

set out in Appendix E. 
 

3. To recommend to Council for adoption the budget strategy 
statements set out in Appendix B. 
 

4. To recommend to Council that a resolution be passed based on the 
proposals as set out in this report in order to set the Council Tax as 
set out in the Supplementary Information to the Cabinet report. 
 

5. To recommend to Council to pass a resolution as set out in section 
8.4 of the Cabinet report to enable Council Tax discounts to be 
given at the existing level. 

 
6. To recommend to Council the Capital Programme for 2012/13 as 

set out in Appendix I. 
 

7. Recommend to Council to agree that the Capital Programme be 
expanded for schemes during the year which are funded via 
external funding under the authority of the Cabinet Member Value 
and the relevant service area Cabinet Members. 

 
C - Noted: 
 

1. The monitoring arrangements for 2012/13. 
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2. That further reports on the proposed new funding system, based on 

the localisation of business rates, will be brought to Cabinet as 
further information becomes available. 

 
3. The prospects for 2013/14 and beyond, which indicate a very 

challenging financial environment still lies ahead, with little indication 
of any significant change, and that the need for continued financial 
prudence is especially important. 

 
4. That supplementary information will be provided to Cabinet where 

information is awaited, such as from external bodies such as the 
GLA and the other levying bodies. 

 
5. That any further reductions in grant funding introduced by the 

Government subsequent to the setting of the budget will be reported 
back to Cabinet, together with any consequent recommendations on 
maintaining financial stability. 

 
6. That a further report will be brought to Cabinet setting out detailed 

plans for investment in primary school places. 
 

7. That the Government has provisionally set the multiplier for National 
Non Domestic Rate at 45.8p in the pound standard and 45.0p in the 
pound for small businesses. 
 

8. The effect of Council Procedures with regard to the moving of any 
amendment to the Council Tax Setting report. 

 
9. That consultation with the Trades Unions will continue in respect of 

any proposals within the Budget that have an impact on staff.   
 

10. That service budgets would be adjusted to reflect latest inflation 
estimates. 

 
11. The virement and contingency rules set out in Appendix G. 

 
12. That the expected one-off New Homes Bonus grant funds will be 

used to finance further Streetcare works and Business Investment 
activity. 

 
13. That any reductions in the expected level of the levies would be 

applied in a similar manner. 
 

14. The indicative Capital Programme for 2013/14 to 2014/15 as set out 
in the report and Appendix I. 

 
15. That the Treasury Management Strategy was presented to Cabinet 

concurrently with this report as a separate agenda item. 
 

16. That Midnight on Monday 13th February 2012 is the deadline for 

amendments to the Council Tax Setting and Budget Report. 
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55 HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT (HRA) BUSINESS PLAN 2012 - 2042, HRA 
BUDGET FOR 2012/13 AND HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2012/13 - 2014/15  
 
Councillor Lesley Kelly, Cabinet Member for Housing and Public Protection, 
introduced the report 

 

The report set a budget for the Council‟s Housing Revenue Account (HRA).  It was 
noted that the position for 2012 onwards was different from previous years 
because the Government had enacted changes to the way in which Housing 
Revenue Accounts were set and managed, known as “Self Financing”. The report 
therefore introduced the Council‟s first Self Financing Business Plan, as well as 
setting a budget for the first year of the Plan.  
 

The HRA remained a ring-fenced account that was used to manage the Council‟s 
own housing stock. The proposed budget would enable the Council‟s Arm‟s Length 
Management Organisation, Homes in Havering, to manage the stock to a 
reasonable standard for the time being, and to deliver the next phase of the 
Council‟s Decent Homes Programme.  

 
The HRA also enabled the Council‟s retained housing services to be delivered to a 
reasonable standard. It further set rents, service charges and other charges for 
Council tenants for the year 2012/13. The Council‟s main source of income to 
manage its housing stock was tenants‟ rents. The Government controls rents by 
applying a formula called “rent restructuring”. It was reported that since the 
introduction of the restructuring system in 2002/03, the date at which council and 
housing association rents were expected to converge had been amended by the 
government to 2015/16.  

 
It was noted that the Council had to meet the target rent by or as soon as possible 
after 2015/16. Until meeting the target rent, there was no avoiding the fact that the 
national rent formula requires tenants‟ rents to increase by an amount above the 
basic annual increase amount of RPI (in September of the preceding year) + 0.5%. 
The government had, however, capped the steepness of the annual increase to no 
more than £2 a week above the RPI + 0.5% increase. 

 

In 2011/12, the average rent in Havering was £74.44. Applying the formula of RPI 
(at September 2011) + 0.5% + £2, gave an increase of £6.86 a week, that is, 
9.22%. The average rent in 12/13 would therefore be £81.30. 

 

In response to concerns raised in respect of the 9.22% rent increase, the Cabinet 
member advised that Council tenants who received housing benefit would not be 
affected by the increase as it remained under the Housing benefit cap. For those 
Council tenants who did not receive housing benefit, a benefit assessment would 
be offered should tenants be significantly affected by the rent increase. 

 
Reasons for the decision: 
A decision was required to set rents and service charge for tenants of the 
Council in order to ensure that there was sufficient income to be able to 
manage and maintain the housing stock.  The Council must also adopt a 
Business Plan to demonstrate how it will meet its obligation to pay its share 
of the national housing debt." 
 
Options considered: 
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Option 1: not to increase rents and service charges.  This was rejected as 
rising staff and building costs mean that it is important to maintain a healthy 
balance on the Housing Reveue Account. 
 
Option 2: to set rents at lower than the guideline rent increase.  This was 
rejected because Havering's Council rents are the lowest in London, and 
rents are considerably lower than Government target rents. 

 
Cabinet Agreed: 
 

1. The Housing Revenue Account Budget as detailed in Appendix 1 to 
the report.   

 
2. The Retained Housing Service budget as set out in paragraph 5.8 of 

the report, including the addition of a Housing Occupational 
Therapist on a fixed term basis for two years, representing growth of 
£40,000 in 2012/13, to work exclusively on assessing the suitability 
of HRA properties identified for tenants and/or prospective tenants 
with a disability, and specifying the necessary works, thus better 
matching properties and minimising delays and void periods.  

 
3. The base Management fee for Homes in Havering of £20.639m, as 

set out in paragraph 3.2 of the report. 
 

4. To delegate approval of the Homes in Havering Budget and Delivery 
Plan to the Cabinet Members – Value and Housing & Public 
Protection, acting on advice from the Group Directors for Finance & 
Commerce and Culture & Community. 

 
5. The detailed expenditure items in the 2012 – 2013 HRA Capital 

Programme, based on total resources of £34.338m, as presented in 
Appendix 2 of the report, and agreed to refer the Programme to 
Council for final approval for expenditure. 

 
6. The proposed HRA Capital Programmes for 2013/4 and 2014/15, as 

set out in Appendix 3 of the report, and agreed to refer the 
programmes to Council for final approval for expenditure subject to 
release of Decent Homes grant by central government in those two 
years. 

 
7. The detailed expenditure items in the funded HRA Capital 

Programme for 2013/14 to a limit of £15.78m based on the 
resources in the HRA Business Plan excluding the Decent Homes 
grant yet to be confirmed, as set out in Appendix 4 of the report, and 
agreed to refer the programme to Council for final approval for 
expenditure. 

 
8. That the Council retain Abercrombie House for use as temporary 

hostel accommodation and allocate £490,000 from the 2012/13 
HRA Capital Programme to carry out internal remodelling of the 
building beyond the Decent Homes obligations and to reconfigure 
the outside space. 

 
9. That the average rent for Council properties owned by the London 

Borough of Havering be increased by £6.86, from £74.44 to £81.30 
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(9.22%) with effect from 2nd April 2012, in line with the Government‟s 
policy to restructure rents. This would mean in effect that rents were 
increased as set out in the table below: 

 

  
Rent 2011/12 –  

52 weeks 
Rent 2012/13 –  

52 weeks Increase (£) 
% 

increase 

Bedsit £57.51 £63.01 £5.50 9.56% 

1 Bed £60.96 £67.56 £6.60 10.83% 

2 Bed £73.59 £80.33 £6.74 9.16% 

3 Bed £89.91 £97.31 £7.40 8.23% 

4 Bed £102.51 £110.68 £8.17 7.97% 

5 Bed £113.59 £122.20 £8.61 7.58% 

      

Average 
Rent £74.44 £81.30 £6.86 9.22% 

 
 

10. That the rent free weeks for 2012/13 be w/c 27 August 2012, the 
two weeks commencing 17 December 2012, and the week 
commencing 25 March 2013. 

 
11. That tenants‟ service charges and heating and hot water charges for 

2012/13 be increased or decreased as follows: 
 

Service Charges 
reviewed and 
recommended  

2011/12 Weekly 
Charge – 52 

weeks 

2012/13 Weekly 
Charge – 52 

weeks 

Increase 
(decrease) 

% increase 
(decrease) 

Caretaking £3.35 £3.41 £0.06 1.65% 

Internal Block 
Cleaning 

£0.42 £0.71 £0.29 70% 

Bulk Refuse 
Collection 

£0.46 £0.49 £0.03 6.1% 

CCTV - Mobile 
Service 

£0.55 £0.55 0 0% 

CCTV - Static 
Service 

£1.30 £1.30 0 0% 

Neighbourhood 
Wardens 

£0.98 £0.85 (£0.13)  
(13.65%) 

Door Entry £1.97 £1.38 (£0.58) (29.6%) 

Ground Maintenance £2.57 £2.57 0 0% 

Sheltered Cleaning £2.52 £2.67 £0.15 6.1% 

TV access £1.25 £1.25 0 0% 

Heating £10.85 £10.85 0 0% 

Hot Water £8.22 £8.22 0 0% 

 
 

12. That the service charge for homeless households accommodated in 
the Council‟s hostels be increased by 6.1% to £23.33 a week. 

 
13. That charges for high and medium demand garages be increased 

by 2.5% and that rents for low demand garages be frozen.  
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14. That support charges for mobile support for older people be 
increased by 6.1% as follows: 

 

Service Weekly support charge in 
2011/12 – 52 weeks 

Weekly support charge in 
2012/13 – 52 weeks 

Support – low level  £4.83 £5.12 

Support – medium level  £9.65 £10.24 

Support – high level  £12.07 £12.81 

Community support 
(previously called „Itinerant 
round‟) 

£1.04 £1.10 

 
 

15. That the Careline support charge for sheltered tenants be increased 
by 6.1% as follows: 

 

Service Weekly support charge in 
2011/12 – 52 weeks 

Weekly support charge in 
2012/13 – 52 weeks 

Careline – sheltered 
tenants 

£3.86 £4.10 

 
16. To leave the Careline support charge for community users 

unchanged to avoid two increases within 12 months as the charge 
was last increased in September 2011. 

 
17. That Telecare support charges be increased by 6.1% as set out 

below: 
 

Service Weekly support charge in 
2011/12 – 52 weeks 

Weekly support charge in 
2012/13 – 52 weeks 

Telecare – base unit plus 
two sensors 

£6.00 £6.37 

Additional telecare sensor £1.00 £1.06 

 
 

18. To put in place transitional arrangements to correct the 
undercharging, by £4.18 a week, of tenants in the former 
Hornchurch mobile support pilot scheme, whereby the full charge 
would be gradually increased over the five year period 2012/13 to 
2016/17 inclusive for the 13 tenants paying for this service; for 
2012/13 this amounts to a weekly charge (52 weeks) of £0.84. 

 
19. To approve the Council‟s Self Financing Business Plan as set out in 

Appendix 5 of the report. 
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56 TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT, MINIMUM REVENUE 

PROVISION POLICY STATEMENT AND ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY 
2012/13  
 
Councillor Roger Ramsey, Cabinet Member for Value, introduced the report. 
 
The report explained that the Council was required to receive and approve, as a 
minimum, three main reports each year, which incorporate a variety of polices, 
estimates and actuals.  These reports were required to be adequately scrutinised 
by committee before being recommended to the Council; a role which was 
undertaken by the Council‟s Audit Committee. 
 
The subject of the report before Cabinet members was the „Prudential and 
Treasury Indicators and Treasury Strategy‟. The report covered the following 
areas: 
 

 the capital plans (including prudential indicators); 
 a Minimum Revenue Provision Policy (how residual capital expenditure was 

charged to revenue over time); 
 the Treasury Management Strategy (how the investments and borrowings 

were organised) including treasury indicators; and  
 an investment strategy (the parameters on how investments were managed). 

 
The Treasury Management Strategy Statement, which incorporates the Minimum 
Revenue Provision Policy Statement and the Annual Investment Strategy, were 
attached as an appendix to the report. 
 

Reasons for the decision: 
The statutory Codes set out that the Council ought to approve a Treasury 
Management Strategy Statement, the Minimum Revenue Policy Strategy 
and the Annual Investment Strategy for 2012/13. 

 
Other options considered: 
There were no good reasons to depart from the provisions of the relevant 
Codes. 

 
Cabinet: 

 
Recommended to Council that the Treasury Management Strategy 
Statement (TMSS) which incorporates the Minimum Revenue Policy 
Strategy and the Annual Investment Strategy 2012/13, be approved. 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Chairman 
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